NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

11 JULY 2003
NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS
ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Friday, July 11, 2003
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Dave Baland at 9:00 a.m., Friday, July 11, 2003.  Board members present were: Dave Baland, James Miyagishima, Katherine Ingold, Alicia McAninch, and Brian Quintana.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Manager, and Carolyn Vick, Student Services Manager.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Brian Quintana –  Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that it is good to be back in New Mexico and present at this meeting.
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that it is good to be present at this meeting and very nice to have Brian Quintana present.  
Katherine Ingold –  Welcomed Brian Quintana back.  She offered congratulations and gratitude to the 2003 senior class sponsors, Superintendent Jennings and Retha Coburn.  She stated that the graduation festivities were very memorable.  She stated that the contributions of our staff to the festivities are notable.  She thanked John Williams for taking the time to completely retype the NMSVH Foundation by-laws and Articles of Incorporation.  His work made it very easy to review those documents.
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that he is happy to see the recent rains that Alamogordo has been receiving.
Dave Baland – Welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He stated that Brian Quintana and himself traveled from Albuquerque together and it is great to have him in attendance at this meeting.  Thanked everyone for the Class of 2003 graduation festivities.  He stated that he felt very welcomed throughout the two days of celebration.
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no members of the public present for input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

Vice President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no significant revisions to the agenda.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of May 22, 2003.  

Vice President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.  
UPON A MOTION by James Miyagishima, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of May 22, 2003 as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Minutes, Special Meeting of June 16, 2003.

Vice President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.

UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of June 16, 2003 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to her report she would like to express her appreciation to the Board for participating in the Centennial Celebration and Class of 2003 graduation festivities.  She expressed appreciation to President Baland and Alicia McAninch for attending the State Department of Education meeting and offering their support of NMSVH.  She stated that their involvement and interest in the students is tremendous and greatly appreciated.  She thanked the Regents for their support.  She stated that she presented before the Educator Quality Committee recently.  The TVI licensure passed almost unanimously, with only one vote in opposition.  As a result of that, when it went before the full State Board of Education it was not a consent agenda item, but was open for discussion.  The State Board of Education did pass the TVI licensure with an amendment.  Basically the State of New Mexico is recognizing the specialty area licensure for Teachers of Students with Visual Impairments.  But they are also saying that a general special education license is all that is required in the State of New Mexico to teach all students with any type of disability, including those with visual impairment.  It is not mandated that Teachers of Students with Visual Impairment have the TVI licensure.  Districts can still have teachers that are just general special educators.  For those professionals that want to specialize and take the training, the TVI licensure is available in the State of New Mexico.  She stated that she feels that we have our foot in the door.  We are moving in the right direction.  She stated that she feels that once we can show that we have the coursework up and running in the state, that it is a viable program, and that we have participants, we can take the TVI licensure issue back to the State Board of Education and seek an additional amendment.  President Baland asked if there is a way that the Regents can help market the Personnel Preparation Program.  Superintendent Jennings stated that one of the primary responsibilities of Dr. Wood will be to ensure that all school districts are aware of the program.  She is currently working on flyers and information that will go out to the districts and she is planning some travel around the state to educate the districts on the Personnel Preparation Program.  She will be attempting to recruit participants.  She stated that Dr. Wood will address this issue further later in the agenda.  Katherine Ingold asked about the parent training that is scheduled for October 3, 4, 2003.  Will that be in Albuquerque?  Superintendent Jennings stated that the parent training will be held at the Howard Johnson Convention Center in Albuquerque on October 3, 4, 2003.  She stated that she realizes that the Board of Regents is scheduled to hold a regular meeting on October 3rd.  She will make a recommendation later in the agenda to revise the October Regent’s meeting date to accommodate the parent training weekend.  A revision of the meeting date will allow the Regents to attend the training if they wish.  Alicia McAninch requested that the parent training weekend be extensively publicized in an effort to make sure that everyone statewide is aware of the event.  She encouraged the Outreach staff to really push the training opportunity.  She also asked that flyers be sent to the various IRC contacts, the Commission for the Blind, and all parents.  President Baland asked that the ECP parents also be informed of the training.  Linda Lyle stated that the training opportunity will be advertised in the parent newsletter and flyers would be sent home.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she always notifies the main campus and ECP parents of training opportunities.  President Baland asked that extraordinary effort be made to ensure that the Albuquerque Public Schools (APS) is aware of the training.  Superintendent Jennings stated that extra effort will be made to ensure that multiple contacts at APS are aware, and that the information is disseminated statewide.  Alicia McAninch stated that there is also an AER listserv for the state.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Veronica Gallegos reviewed the contents of the presented Personnel Report.  She stated that we had one of our Outreach Itinerant staff take on the Early Childhood Development position that was vacant at the ECP.  Alicia McAninch asked what area the new position would be covering.  Linda Lyle stated that he would be covering the south west quadrant of the state which will include Truth or Consequences, Silver City, and Las Cruces and will work from the main campus.  President Baland asked if the recent opening of Lowes Home Improvement Center and the pending opening of Home Depot in Alamogordo have had any impact on our staffing.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the recent opening of Lowes has not negatively impacted our staffing.  Alicia McAninch asked how we are progressing on filling the current staff openings.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she will be presenting recommendations for those positions during Executive Session.  
B. Monthly Investment Report – May 2003.
Retha Coburn stated that it is always easier to look at a report that does not reflect negative figures.  The May report does reflect a positive swing to the market value of our portfolio.  She drew the Board’s attention to the NM State Treasurer L.G.I.P. fund, which is a local government investment pool.  In May we still had $200,000.00 in that fund.  This is the area where we place the “pulls” that we make from our investments to meet our operational expenses.  She stated that last year we made one pull from our investments in the amount of $500,000.00.  We still have $200,000.00 of that remaining.  She stated that approximately three years ago we would have to pull $2 million dollars from investments to cover operational expenses, and would use all of it.  We have decreased our pull from $2 million to less than $5 hundred thousand.  The current pull amount will more than likely decrease further.  Katherine Ingold stated that she knows how much work has been done by Superintendent Jennings, Retha Coburn, and the rest of the staff to bring the operating costs within and in some cases below budget.  She stated that this took not only frugality but some very innovative planning and management.  She expressed her appreciation for this hard work and precise management.  
C. 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report – May 2003.
Retha Coburn presented the cumulative Operating Budget/Expense Report for May 2003.  She reviewed key information within the report and stated that she would entertain any questions that the Board may have.  She pointed out that as of May 31, 2003 we have completed 92% of the fiscal year but have only utilized 82.5% of the approved budget.  She stated that all departments are operating within their budgets.  President Baland stated that it is very impressive that we are staying under budget.  Retha Coburn stated that there are some minor adjustments to the budget reflected in this report and she requested that the Board approve the report as presented.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report for May 2003 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D. Balance Sheets, May 30, 2003. 
Retha Coburn presented the Balance Sheet for May 30, 2003 and stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have. There were no questions or comments.  The Board accepted the Balance Sheet, May 30, 2003 as presented.
E. Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to dispose of one 1981 Dodge ½ ton pickup.  The vehicle currently has 68,325 miles on odometer.  Annual maintenance costs of this vehicle are exceeding its value.  President Baland asked if we need to purchase a new vehicle to replace this one.  Retha Coburn stated that a replacement vehicle is not needed.  This truck has been primarily used by Central Receiving to pick up and deliver materials.  Once this vehicle is disposed of other vehicles will be utilized as needed, but will not be assigned to Central Receiving.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the disposition of fixed assets as presented.  The 1981 Dodge ½ ton pickup, Vin# 1B7HD14E6BS145988 may be disposed of through public auction, sealed bid.  (carried unanimously)
VIII.
Executive Session.  9:23 a.m. to 10:07 a.m., July 11, 2003
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:23 a.m., Friday, July 11, 2003, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and the Audit Entrance Conference.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, and Veronica Gallegos.  Roll call vote:  Brian Quintana – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, Dave Baland – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:07 p.m., Friday, July 11, 2003 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll call vote:  Brian Quintana – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, Dave Baland – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Dave Baland, the Board moved to rescind the resignation of Kelly King as 9-month certified teacher.  (carried unanimously)  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Dave Baland, the Board moved to approve the hiring of Kameron Maurer as 9-month certified Adaptive Physical Education Teacher at a salary of $34,011.00, Marie Hummel as 9-month certified Early Childhood Programs instructor at a salary of $34,122.00, Sherry Lovelac as 9-month certified Early Childhood Programs Developmental Specialist at a salary of $41,208.00, Carol Borenke as 9-month certified Outreach Itinerant Teacher at a salary of $39,240.00.  (carried unanimously)
Alicia McAninch complimented Veronica Gallegos, her assistant Darlene Ortiz, and Superintendent Jennings for bringing such an excellent slate of candidates before the Board.  They have done an excellent job recruiting highly qualified candidates utilizing the AER and NFB websites.  Their recruitment techniques are excellent.  Other members of the Board concurred.
IX. Major Focus – Centennial History Presentation
Alicia McAninch pointed out that the presenter for this Major Focus was supposed to be Barbara McDonald.  Unfortunately, Mrs. McDonald is out of town on business and is unable to present to the Board today.  She asked that this Major Focus be tabled.  The Board concurred with the recommendation to table the Major Focus topic.
X. Policies & Procedures


A.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 210, Affirmative Action.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 210, Affirmative Action.  This policy was recently reviewed by legal counsel for content and the reflected minor revision was recommended.  President Baland stated that he has a question that is collectively related to all of the revisions that are presented on this agenda.  He asked if we have someone who audits the hours that are billed by our contract legal counsel for the work that they do for us.  He stated that he wants to ensure that an audit of the billing is being done to ensure that we are being fairly billed for work requested.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the billing statements are thoroughly reviewed by John Williams, herself, and the Finance Department before payment is made.  We get a very detailed listing of work that has been done for NMSVH that is checked for accuracy.  She stated that she feels that our contract legal counsel is very conservative in their billing.  If there are things that they feel we can do without their assistance they are quick to point those out in an effort to save us time and money.  Katherine Ingold pointed out a grammatical error in the presented revision.  The second sentence of the second paragraph should read “Therefore, we intend that all matters related to recruiting...”.  versus “Therefore, we intend in all matters related to recruiting…”.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that correction will be made before publication.  President Baland asked what mechanism is used that determines when we need a policy reviewed by legal counsel.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this group of policies was taken to legal counsel because of the new state legislation.  We wanted to ensure that we were in compliance.  Typically we do not take the majority of the policies to legal counsel.    
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 210, Affirmative Action as amended.  (carried unanimously)
B. Revision to NMSVH Policy 215, Grievance Procedure.
Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 215, Grievance Procedure.  This policy was recently reviewed by legal counsel for content and the reflected revisions were recommended.  She stated that the intent of the recommended revisions is to outline a clearer grievance process that eliminates any possible loopholes.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 215, Grievance Procedure as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Revision to NMSVH Policy 260, School’s Right to Manage, Discipline & Discharge.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 260, School’s Right to Manage, Discipline & Discharge.  This policy was recently reviewed by legal counsel for content and the reflected revisions were recommended.  The revisions to this policy are very extensive.  Legal counsel recommended that a great deal of the information that was contained in Policy 260 be deleted.  Placing too much information into a policy can create problems, both for the employees and the administration.  Legal counsel stated that they “believe that shorter is better”, and agreed with the Board’s desire to avoid restating anything that is already covered by existing law.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 260, School’s Right to Manage, Discipline & Discharge as presented.  (carried unanimously)


D.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 345, Investment.
Retha Coburn presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 245, Investment.  She stated that as the State Investment Council began processing the rebalancing of our portfolio due to the revised policy approved during the May 2003 Board of Regent’s meeting they realized that we weren’t quite specific enough in two areas.  The first area is the Domestic Large Cap Equity.  We had never had an allocation in the index equity, we only had the active.  Our intentions with the prior policy was to leave it all in active.  However Mr. Duane Henden, NM State Investment Council, recommends that we split the Domestic Large Cap Equity between index and active.  The active is more aggressive which increases the risk, whereas the index is a little less aggressive and therefore decreases the risk.  Mr. Henden recommended that we allocate 1/3 of the equity allocation to active, and 2/3 to index.  That recommendation is reflected on page 2 of the presented policy.  She stated that the other change is to the title of the equity class International.  Rather than just stating International, the State Investment Council recommends that we specify by titling it Developed International.  President Baland stated that Mr. Henden called Retha Coburn approximately 4 weeks ago.  Retha Coburn called him to determine if the recommended changes should be immediately implemented.  President Baland asked if these changes have already been implemented by the State Investment Council, specifically the reallocation within the Domestic Large Cap Equity.  Retha Coburn stated that the State Investment Council felt that the decision to reallocate could be done in house.  After speaking with Superintendent Jennings on this issue, it was felt that it would be more appropriate to consult with the Board before implementing any reallocation changes.  The rebalancing has been completed, but the State Investment Council has not reallocated the Domestic Large Cap Equity because that action has not been approved by the Board.  If approved, this policy will be sent to the State Investment Council and they will then proceed with the reallocation.  
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 345, Investment as presented.  (carried unanimously)   

E.
Deletion of NMSVH Policy 265, Termination of Employment.

Superintendent Jennings presented a recommendation to delete NMSVH Policy 265, Termination of Employment.  Legal counsel reviewed this policy and stated that it is simply a restatement of existing state and federal labor laws and practices and therefore should not be a Board policy.  This is in keeping with the Board of Regent’s wish to streamline our policies and procedures and avoid restating existing regulations.  
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to delete NMSVH Policy 265, Termination of Employment.  (carried unanimously)
XI. Other Items


A.
Review of Pay Scales, 12-month non-certified.
Veronica Gallegos presented recommended revisions to the 12-month non-certified pay scales that are based on the results of the recently completed salary survey that involved public schools, schools for the blind, and the NM School for Deaf.  The NM Occupational Wage Survey was also utilized.  Veronica Gallegos reviewed the contents of the tables that were presented as part of the board packet in support of this agenda item.  She stated that the information that was collected from the participating entities, as well as the NM Occupational Wage Survey was used to develop an aggregate average for each salary range.  The aggregate averages were then compared to our current salary scales.  In many cases our salary scales were in line with the aggregate averages.  In two instances our salary scale exceeded the averages.  In eight instances our scale was below the averages.  Five of the salary ranges remain unchanged.  Page 2 of the presented report reflects the revisions that are being recommended as a result of this salary survey.  If approved all ranges on our salary scale will fall within the aggregate averages.  President Baland stated that he is assuming that some of the employees in the current range will still be within the range of the proposed ranges.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that is correct.  President Baland asked how many people are actually affected by the revisions and what is the cost to NMSVH?  Superintendent Jennings stated that eight 12-month non-certified staff will move up in the ranges which will result in a 3% salary increase for each.  Total budgetary impact will be $11,000.00.  We budgeted 184 school days for the 2003-2004 budget but we will only have 180 school days.  The difference in school days will offset the additional cost of this recommendation.  Veronica Gallegos stated that our current pay schedule stipulates that anytime an individual moves to a higher pay range they will receive either the entry range or a 3% increase, which ever is greater.  So staff that are within their range after being moved up will receive a 3% increase because they are already above the minimum level for their range.  Katherine Ingold asked if all employees now fall within their respective ranges.  Superintendent Jennings stated that all employees will be within their ranges if this proposal is approved by the Board.  Katherine Ingold asked where Dr. Wood’s new position is reflected on the proposed pay scales.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Dr. Wood’s new position is not reflected in the proposed salary scales.  She apologized for this oversight.  She stated that the Higher Education Vision Liaison position should be reflected in level K.  This oversight will be corrected.  President Baland stated that it is his understanding that these recommended revisions to the salary scale are designed to keep us competitive.  Veronica Gallegos stated that that is correct.  This will keep us competitive within the VI schools, public schools, and within the State of New Mexico.  Katherine Ingold asked if anything else was taken into consideration when developing this recommendation.  Veronica Gallegos stated that this recommendation is based solely on the aggregate averages of the salary survey.   Superintendent Jennings stated that five years ago we contracted with a company to do a salary survey.  It was a very expensive project that produced late results that were not comprehensive.  She stated that she would like to commend Veronica Gallegos for her work on planning for the salary survey, developing the survey tool, identifying target organizations, collecting data, and compiling the reports.  This has been an overwhelming project.  Veronica Gallegos has done an exceptional job with this survey and has developed fair and comprehensive recommendations.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it is her intention to present recommendations regarding the non-certified staff to the Board on the August agenda.  Katherine Ingold stated that she thoroughly reviewed this recommendation when she received the Board packet and was impressed with the content and the clarity of the information and recommendation.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revised 03-04 Administrators/Supervisors/Managers FLSA Exempt Pay Schedule as presented.  (carried unanimously)
B.
Assistive Technology Best Practices.
Superintendent Jennings stated that this agenda item was brought to the Board in May 2003 but was tabled until Brian Quintana could be present to provide his input.  There have been no revisions since May 2003.  Superintendent Jennings asked Brian Quintana for his input on this document.  Brian Quintana stated that he reviewed the document and feels that it is pretty comprehensive.  He stated that as a college student and someone who has done two internships he realizes that computer skills are vital for today’s students.  Katherine Ingold stated that the second sentence of the General paragraph is not clear.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it may be clearer if the sentence reads “When the IEP team determines assistive technology is appropriate technology instruction will become a crucial component of the student’s education.”  Katherine Ingold agreed that that sentence would be clearer.  She then stated that subparagraph 3.1.2.(b), last sentence should read “…totally blind student…” versus “…totally blind students…”.  President Baland asked Brian Quintana if he feels that these best practices are adequate to ensure that the students receive the technology instruction that they need to excel.  Brian Quintana stated that he would like to see a caveat that requires the students be trained utilizing up-to-date technology, both hardware and software.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this stipulation will be included under the Purpose or Guiding Principles paragraph prior to publication.  
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to adopt the Assistive Technology Best Practices as amended.  (carried unanimously) 

C.
Personnel Preparation Program.  
Dr. Jackie Wood presented a status report on the Personnel Preparation Program.  She stated that the Personnel Preparation Program in the State of New Mexico is an exciting event and the impact within the state will be significant.  The meetings between NMSU and NMSVH are continuing.  NMSU is very positive regarding this program. Dr. Robert Rhodes of NMSU is thrilled to have the program at NMSU.  Superintendent Jennings and Dr. Scott (NMSU) are trying to get the contract finalized so that the program can begin within the state.  Hopefully that will happen very soon.  As soon as the contract is finalized flyers will be sent throughout the state advertising the new program.  She stated that she has spoken with all of the students that were enrolled in the program through Texas Tech to ensure that they know that we will be working with NMSU to continue the Personnel Preparation Program.  She informed them that they will be receiving a packet of information in the very near future regarding the program and that they will need to update their paperwork with NMSVH.  At the current time we have approximately 11 returning students that were in the 1st cohort.  The new cohort has approximately 12 TVI students and 4 O&M students enrolled.  She stated that Dr. Johnson and herself attended training at NMSU called Web CT.  This is the software that will allow us to put all of the coursework on-line.  The training was very informative and gives us a lot of opportunity to vary the type of coursework that we can put on-line and ways to vary delivery.  Dr. Wood stated that Dr. Johnson is working closely with her on computer delivery methods.  She stated that there are some issues with our network and the NMSU network but our computer technicians have assured her that these issues can be worked out.  She stated that she will be working on coursework here on the NMSVH campus and will be working out of an office at NMSU.  She stated that she has an appointment to speak during the New Mexico Administrator’s Conference on July 29 which will allow her to advertise the program to education administrators from around the state.  Alicia McAninch asked if any of the returning students expressed concerns about moving the program to NMSU.  Dr. Wood stated that she only had one returning student express surprise at not being with Texas Tech.  But that student did not express concern.  Alicia McAninch asked if Roy McCollum will be involved in the Web CT aspect of the program.  Dr. Wood stated that Roy McCollum will be working with the computer tech at NMSU.  Retha Coburn stated that Roy McCollum is familiar with the NMSU system as well as our own system and does not see a problem with Web CT as a delivery model.  She stated that if we secure E-Rate funding next year NMSVH will be able to provide WEB CT through our own network without going through NMSU.  Superintendent Jennings requested the Board’s approval to transfer the remaining Personnel Preparation Program funding from Texas Tech to NMSU.  She stated that the Board originally approved $1.3 million to the program through Texas Tech over a 5 year period.  Of that original funding we have approximately $1 million remaining.  She stated that we do not have to go back out for bid because NMSU is a state agency.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Dave Baland, the Board moved to approve the transfer of the remaining balance of the $1.3 million dollars for the Personnel Preparation Program from Texas Tech University to New Mexico State University for funding of the in-state Personnel Preparation Program over the next 4 years.  (carried unanimously)

D.
Outreach Update.
Dr. Kenalea Johnson presented an update on the Joint Powers Agreements (JPAs) as they apply to the Outreach program.  She stated that she has been contacting Special Education Directors for their feedback so she knows what changes need to be made regarding billing for services.  She stated that it is difficult to get an accurate listing of the Special Education Directors in the state because they tend to migrate a great deal.  Often the communication from Business & Finance is not getting to the correct people that have to report services received.  An upcoming meeting will address these difficulties.  She stated that last year Outreach served approximately 35 of the approximately 65 school districts in the state.  She has been compiling data on the different services that will need to be provided state wide through the JPAs and is very close to having caseloads established for the different Itinerant teachers for next year.  She stated that she has a slot that is empty on the east side of the state but she has not been able to fill to date.  Superintendent Jennings stated that a staff recommendation for that slot was approved by Board of Regents following this meeting's Executive Session.  Alicia McAninch asked what area would be covered by the new Itinerant Teacher.  Dr. Johnson stated that she would be serving the north west part of the state which includes Farmington.  There is already an Itinerant teacher serving that area but the new one is only TVI and will still need assistance with providing O&M services for that part of the state.  It appears that there is a large concentration of Itinerant teachers in that part of the state but there is a large concentration of “RP” kids in that area.  Alicia McAninch asked if we told the school districts last year that there would be changes coming, including charges for services.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the school districts were informed of that two years ago and we have been slowly transitioning every year.  Dr. Johnson stated that last year we began sending out mock bills that were designed to let the school districts know what fees would be associated with what services and how the billing process would be handled beginning with the 2003-2004 school year.  The school districts needed to know this information as they are required to do ADS reporting to the state.  Alicia McAninch stated that the school districts do not seem to understand that the overall impact to their budgets will be minimal.  Dr. Johnson stated that poor communication within each district creates more misconceptions that anything else.  This is something that is very difficult to control.  She stated that as she travels around the state she stops at the schools and communicates everything that they need to know in an attempt to resolve the communication issues.  She stated that there is a great deal of work still to do and efforts continue to get everyone educated on the process.  Alicia McAninch stated that she is concerned that there will be a lot of students who do not get the services that they need because of the lack of understanding by the school districts Special Education Directors.  She stated that she understands that the Outreach Department is doing everything possible to get the word out and educate the school districts.  It is still a concern.  Dr. Johnson stated that she has also attended Special Ed Quarterly meetings where she has addressed this issue.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels Dr. Johnson has a good understanding of what is needed statewide.  She stated that we will know come August what students were being served by NMSVH who are no longer being served because the school district either did not understand or don’t want to pay for services.  Once we have that information we need to come back together and identify the problem districts and make every effort to ensure that all of the students receive the services that they deserve.  Dr. Johnson stated that her department has tried to call all of the Special Education Directors, and has sent faxes to all of the schools that have students that we served last year.  The fax communicated that if NMSVH does not hear back from the school then we will assume that they want services to continue for the 2003-2004 school year.  She stated the JPAs have been written and are being reviewed by Business & Finance.  Once approved by Business & Finance, the JPAs will be mailed.  She stated that she anticipates that this mailing will be done during the week of July 14.  
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
Superintendent Jennings asked the Board if they would be agreeable to moving the October 2003 meeting date from the 3rd of October to the 2nd of October.  NMSVH currently has a parent training weekend scheduled for the 3rd and 4th of October.  Moving the Board meeting to the 2nd would allow all of the administrators to attend the parent training as well as present an opportunity for the members of the Board to attend the training.   The Board was agreeable to moving the October 2003 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents to October 2, 2003.  This meeting will be held at the ECP in Albuquerque.  
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

Katherine Ingold complimented Superintendent Jennings on the letter that she wrote to the New Mexico Department of Education regarding the preparation of large print and Braille CRT and Terra Nova standardized tests.  She stated that this letter was very tactful and well written.  Alicia McAninch concurred.  Discussion continued on the background regarding this letter.  

C.
Vehicle Mileage Report.

Retha Coburn stated that she wanted to give credit where credit is due.  The report that is presented to the Board was not prepared by her office but was prepared by Carolyn Vick, Student Services Manager, and Roger Bredy, Transportation Manager.  They worked hard on this report and deserve full credit.  There was no discussion regarding the Vehicle Mileage Report.

D.
Project Tasking.

There was no discussion regarding the Project Tasking.  

E.
Student Trust Checklist/General Fund Checklist.

Katherine Ingold noted that the General Fund Checklist contains an entry for Secrest Tom’s Sales, item #9661, for food items.  She asked what type of food items these were.  She stated that she is under the impression that this vendor sells snack type food.  Retha Coburn stated that we often order snack size food packets for transportation trips, sack lunches, field trips, etc.  Katherine Ingold asked if we are allowed to provide this type of snack under the USDA program.  Superintendent Jennings stated that these types of snacks are allowable under USDA.  Katherine Ingold noted that the General Fund Checklist contains an entry for an employee, item #10015 in the amount of $4,209.20.  She asked for an explanation of this entry.  Retha Coburn stated that this was a 9-month employee who had their pay setup for payment over a 12 month period.  This is a service that we provide to all 9-month employees.  This employee did fulfill their contract and withdrew the funds that we were holding for payment throughout the summer.   
XIII.
Executive Session.  12:45 p.m. to 1:06 p.m., July 11, 2003

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima , the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 12:45 p.m., Friday, July 11, 2003, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss the Audit Entrance Conference.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Retha Coburn, Carolyn Vick, Veronica Gallegos, and Kari Bailey, Kriegel & Co. Ltd.  Roll call vote:  Brian Quintana – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, Dave Baland – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 1:05 p.m., Friday, July 11, 2003 where the only item discussed was the Audit Entrance Conference.  Roll call vote:  Brian Quintana – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, Dave Baland – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.

Meeting Adjourned at 1:07 p.m., Friday, July 11, 2003
(Approved Aug 15, 2003)


(Approved Aug 15, 2003)
​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Dave Baland, President


Alicia McAninch, Secretary
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